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RHODES UNIVERSITY

ALLAN WEBB HALL COMMITTEE

MINUTES OF A MEETING HELD ON tHURSDAY, 20 FEBRUARY 2003

AT 19:00 IN THE HALL WARDENS FLAT.

2003.1.1 PRESENT

Messrs John McNeill (Hall Warden, Chair), Dave Archer (Winchester House Senior Student), Luke Brown (Winchester House Sub-Warden) and Matthew Charlesworth (Salisbury House Warden), Ms Joy Chidawanyika (Canterbury House Sub-Warden), Prof Roger Jacob (Hall Fellow), Ms Nicola Kane  (Hall Senior Student), Messrs Joseph Lin (Salisbury House Sub-Warden), David Lowry (Salisbury House Sub-Warden) and Thato Mahlong (Salisbury House Senior Student), Ms Mpumi Mathibela (Canterbury House Senior Student), Messrs Thami Sibisi (Allan Webb Hall SRC Representative) and Luke Strugnell (Winchester House Sub-Warden), Mesdames Sarah Thackray (Canterbury House Sub-Warden), Anne Warring (Truro House Warden) and Desiree Wicks (Canterbury House Warden), 

Secretariat: Ms Larissa Klazinga (Allan-Webb Hall Secretary)

2003.1.2 LEAVE OF ABSENCE

Prof. Lila Stack (Hall Fellow)

2003.1.3 OTHER MATTERS FOR THE AGENDA

There were no other matters for the agenda.

2003.1.4 CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES

Mr Charlesworth proposed

Ms Warring seconded

2003.1.5 MATTERS ARISING

5.1 Acquisition of a Pool Table for the Games Room

It was noted that item 6.3.2 the Pool Table was still pending. The Committee unanimously agreed that the project should go ahead. 

2003.1.6 REPORTS FROM THE HALL WARDEN

6.1 Positive start to the year

The Chairman noted that the year was off to a good start and that all the residences in the Hall were full.

6.2 Welcome of New Hall Secretary

The Chairman welcomed Ms Larissa Klazinga, the new Hall Secretary, to the Hall.

6.3 Off-Campus Residences

Prof Jacob enquired whether any off-campus residences remained part of the Hall. The Chairman responded that there were no longer any off- campus residences associated with the Hall.

2003.1.7 BOARD OF RESIDENCES DRAFT CONSTITUTION

It was noted that the central issue for discussion was the reduction in the number of members of the Board of Residences (BoR). It was speculated that this was due to the Vice-Principal’s attempt to reduce the size of the committee, thereby improving its efficiency and focus. Concern was expressed that a large proportion of the eliminated positions were student representatives. The make-up of the student representatives was also set to change, with a increase in SRC representation and a decrease in direct representation of the Hall as a choice had to be made between either a Sub-warden or Senior Student representing the Hall. 

It was suggested that in order to maintain the balance between student and staff representation, the voting rights of the representatives from the Estates, Finance and Registrar’s Divisions be restricted or abolished.

It was further suggested that there should be an equal number of staff and student representatives on the Board of Residences. 

Another suggestion was increasing the number of SRC representatives by including the SRC executive in the SRC contingent as a way of balancing the student/staff ratio.

It was felt that the input of the Sub-wardens would be missed as they had a better understanding of the issues from a hands-on/implementation perspective.

The committee mandated Mr McNeill to raise the following issues at the next Board of Residences meeting:

a) That the Estates, Finance and Registrar’s Divisions be non-voting members.

b) That there be an equal number of staff and student voting members of the Board.

c) That the student members of the Hall committee should be allowed to elect a student of their choice from within the to be the Hall’s student representative on the Board.

d) That the purpose of the Executive committee of the Board be clarified.

The members of the Hall committee were invited to submit any other questions or comments on the BoR constitution to any of the current members of the BoR by no later than the 3rd of March 2003.

2003.1.8 HALL REPRESENTATIVES ON THE BOARD OF RESIDENCES

The Allan Webb Hall representatives on the BoR for 2003 are:

· Mr John McNeill (Hall Warden)

· Mr Matthew Charlesworth (Salisbury House Warden)
· Ms Joy Chidawanyika (Canterbury House Sub-Warden)

· Ms Nicola Kane (Hall Senior Student)
· Mr Thami Sibisi (Allan Webb Hall SRC Representative) 

2003.1.9 REMUNERATION OF SUB WARDENS

It was noted that while the matter had been unsettling for those concerned and the entire incident was regrettable, the issue had been resolved to the satisfaction of all parties concerned. Sub-wardens’ salaries would be paid into their bank accounts and not into their student accounts as had been suggested by some Administration officials.

Mr Thami Sibisi reported that he had met with Dr Motara to discuss the issues and that Dr Motara had assured him that the matter had been resolved amicably. 

2003.1.10 RULES & INFORMATION BOOKLET

10.1 Thanks for a Job Well Done

The Chairman noted the good work done by Mr Charlesworth on the Allan Webb Hall Rules and Information booklet and thanked him on behalf of the Hall. He made particular reference to the research done on the history of the hall, which has been included in the booklet. 

He also mentioned the assistance provided by the Sub-wardens and Ms Warring and thanked them.

The Chairman requested that any questions regarding the content of the Rule Book be addressed to Ms Klazinga in writing for inclusion in the next Hall Committee meeting agenda. 

10.2 The Role of the House Senior Student

Mr Lin requested clarity regarding the role of House Senior Students in house and house committee meetings. The Chairman clarified, explaining that the House Senior Student chairs house meetings while the House Warden chairs house committee meetings, though s/he may delegate tasks as s/he sees fit. 

2003.1.11 AMENDMENTS TO HALL CONSTITUTION

11.1 Hall Constitution

It was generally agreed that there was a need to update the hall constitution, refining the Allan Webb constitution to bring it in line with the other Hall constitutions on campus.

Mr. Charlesworth was mandated to form a sub-committee to examine the issue and draft a working document for the next Hall Committee meeting on 29 April 2003. The other members of said sub-committee are Anne warring, Thami Sibisi and Joseph Lin.

2003.1.12 RESNET REPORT BACK

Mr Charlesworth reported that the Winchester Residence Network (ResNet) was functional and that Salisbury’s wireless connection was operational. 

It was strongly recommended that each house appoint a ResNet representative to ensure that the process of connecting all the residences within the Hall was expedited. House reps would speed up the process by doing the necessary background research i.e. how many residents want ResNet and what the logistics around such a set-up would be. It was speculated that Truro would be suitable for a wireless connection and Ms Warring was tasked with ascertaining how many residents would be interested in acquiring said connection.

2003.1.13 HALL GRANT & BUDGET

It was noted that due to cutbacks in the annual residences grant budget there would be a projected deficit of R 1,691.98 in this year’s budget as the grant has not kept pace with the inflation rate. Options discussed to reduce or eliminate this deficit included cutting the house funds, fundraising from within the hall i.e. from students and fundraising from alumni and outside sources, eliminating the daily newspaper subscription or getting the newspaper sponsored and possibly levying a percentage of the money fundraised by the various houses to supplement hall funds. It must be noted that none of the options were considered ideal.

Mr. McNeill was tasked with raising the issue of Hall Grants and their current inadequacy at the BoR.

2003.1.14 HALL FUNCTIONS 2003

14.1 The Hall Ball

After a brief overview of the dates for 2003 the discussion turned to the Hall Ball. Noting the poor turnout at last year’s ball it was decided that the date of the ball should be moved. It was decided that early in the second term would be the most favourable time to host said event. Nicola Kane & Larissa Klazinga were tasked with liaising and finalising a date for the ball. It was also decided that there should be a cut-off date. If a minimum number of tickets have not been sold by that date then the ball will have to be called off. It was also decided that in order to keep costs at a minimum no wine would be provided and people would be invited to bring their own. The house senior students will comprise the core of the planning committee.

2003.1.15 POSSIBLE SALE OF COMPUTERS IN THE ALLAN WEBB LAB

A decision was reached last year to close the labs. It was also suggested that if the residences wanted a stand alone PC they would have to apply for one. They would also have to assume sole responsibility for the upkeep, repair or loss of the computer. The Computers will be a loan and remain the property of the Hall. Canterbury indicated that it wanted two machines.

The committee decided to sell the other six machines at an auction. It determined that a minimum cost must be set of no less than R 1,000.00. Larissa Klazinga and John McNeill were tasked with managing the logistics of the sale.

2003.1.16 REPORT FROM THE SRC

Mr Sibisi noted that from the SRC’s point of view O-Week was a success. He remarked that the support from the residents of the Hall was underwhelming. 

The committee suggested that the SRC make their information packs available to the Houses earlier. This would facilitate the effective planning of res events and would help house committees and the first years.

2003.1.17 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

17.1 Hall Sports Representative

It was decided that the position of Hall Sports Rep was a failure.

17.2 Agendas

Ms Klazinga resolved to get the agendas and documents for review out in good time.

17.3 SRC

Mr. Sibisi requested that students be encouraged to approach him with any issues that they feel should come to the attention of the SRC.
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